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LOCAL GOVERNMENT AMENDMENT BILL 2009 

Consideration in Detail 

Clauses 1 to 3 put and passed. 

Clause 4: Section 2.7 amended — 

Mr W.J. JOHNSTON: I draw the minister’s attention to the questions that I raised during the second reading 
debate, when I asked about the effect of this clause. If a council is in the process of making a decision and there 
is an election and a new team comes in that might have been elected on a specific issue—say, anti-high rise, to 
take the example of the Town of Victoria Park, which is the one that I used in my contribution to the second 
reading debate—what is the effect of this between the change of directed control of governments? Let us say that 
the new team came in two-thirds of the way through a planning process. Does this clause mean that the newly 
elected council would be able to overturn that process? Is that still within the power to govern? I seek an 
explanation on that from the minister. 

Mr G.M. CASTRILLI: This provision will make no difference in the situation that the member has outlined. It 
really clarifies the position that elected members are there to govern at that higher strategic level, and directed 
control is really vested in the position of the chief executive officer, who handles the everyday, hands-on running 
of the organisation. That is the distinction we are trying to draw. If there is a change of elected members, and 
provided no formal decisions have been made or contracts entered into, that newly elected body has all the 
decision-making power. However, if formal agreements have been struck, they need to be satisfied. Other than 
that, the new body has full decision-making powers. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clauses 5 to 7 put and passed. 

Clause 8: Section 3.27 amended — 

Mr W.J. JOHNSTON: This is another clause that I raised questions about during the second reading debate. 
My questions were about the effect on property rights for leaseholders. Leaseholders do not have ownership, but 
have a right to the use of the land. Is this clause intended to clarify that because if a person is not the owner of 
the land that person will not have the same rights as the owner of the land? If that is the case, what is intended to 
occur when the lease expires and is renewed, or is there any policy intention regarding the renewal of a lease? 

Mr G.M. CASTRILLI: Clause 8 clarifies the fact that local governments can go onto private property, 
including land held under pastoral leases, to take gravel and other building materials from land that is not used 
for cultivation, such as land used for grazing for sheep and cattle. If there is a crop on it, they cannot do that. 
That is the distinction made in clause 8. It basically verifies and clarifies that a council can go onto private land 
to take building materials, provided that the land is not being used for the cultivation of crops.  

Clause put and passed. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clauses 9 to 45 put and passed.  

Clause 46: Schedule 3.1 amended —  

Mr W.J. JOHNSTON: Clause 46 seeks to amend a schedule. In my second reading comments, I raised two 
separate issues regarding the schedule. I will refer to them in the order that I raised them in my speech—firstly, 
to insert a new item 6. I understand the minister might be aware of this case: it was raised by a constituent in my 
electorate who lives in Surrey Road. He has a difficulty that I described in my speech. The adjoining property 
was approved by the council for development. Because of the way the council approved the development, the 
landowner cut into the riverbank. It does not sound too bad except the cut was 3.5 metres deep. The houses on 
either side of that very deep cut are both negatively impacted upon by it. The foundations of one house have 
been undermined and it is now unstable. The extraordinary thing here is both residents on either side of the cut 
were structural engineers. I learnt more about this than I probably would have in any other way. That was one set 
of issues. It is pretty clear what needs to happen there. But on the other side, what the gentleman raised with me 
was that whilst his house was far enough away from the cut and was not undermined in any way, the retaining 
wall was only strong enough to support the sand on the other side of the retaining wall, not a load that might be 
attached.  

In this amendment the minister is expanding the circumstances that the council can take action to ensure that the 
physical earth does not move. The minister has expanded the range of definitions in item 6 from the current one. 
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I do not have the current version in front of me but I remember reading it. It is a better set of categories. What is 
not here is the question of loads. The gentleman pointed out that the wall might retain the sand but now he 
cannot build on his property to the boundary line, where he should be allowed to build, because, if he did, the 
retaining wall would collapse.  

I am not asking the minister to amend this provision. I wonder, firstly, whether the minister thinks the provision 
deals with the issue of loads. It does not seem to me to do so. If it does not, is it the intention of the government 
to do so? Could we get that matter clarified? I am sure that at some time in the future the minister might come 
back with new legislation. I am no lawyer. I do not want to sit here and try to draft something that deals with the 
issue, but if the minister acknowledges the importance of the issue I am raising, it might be something the 
government could come back and talk to us about if the minister does not believe the current words deal with the 
issue.  

Mr G.M. CASTRILLI: This clause does not deal with retaining walls. This deals basically with local 
government giving the owners of the land notice to stop sand drift, clays, silt, rocks and other materials from 
going from one property onto the next door neighbour’s property. It is about giving notice to stop it from 
happening.  

In terms of issuing a building licence, as a separate thing to this, if I can put it that way, I would have thought 
retaining walls, generally speaking, need engineering certificates, which councils require. Building approval 
licences contain conditions that councils are supposed to impose on building applications. If there are matters of 
digging, excavation et cetera, councils have to ascertain, I would suspect, that if retaining walls —  

Mr P. Papalia: If the minister wants to continue, I would like to hear what he has to say. 

Mr G.M. CASTRILLI: Generally speaking a council, when issuing a building licence, will provide conditions. 
If retaining walls are to be constructed, then there are obviously conditions about size, engineering, and all that 
sort of stuff. That is a separate matter to what the member is raising here. All I can suggest is that I am happy to 
look into it if somebody wants to write to me about that.  

Mr W.J. JOHNSTON: I appreciate the answer the minister gave. I will take up the offer.  

As I said there were two issues that I raised from the schedule. The second one is in respect to new section 5B. 
This is a provision, as I understand it, that will provide the council with the power to enter premises for the 
purpose of obliterating graffiti that has been applied with the consent of the owner or occupier of the land, and is 
visible from a public place. If it has been applied with the consent of the owner or the occupier—provided, as it 
says in proposed section 5B(c), that it is considered by local government to be unsightly or offensive—does the 
minister, firstly, think that is acceptable if the person is happy to have it on their private land? Is it really the best 
solution? Secondly, if a council thinks something is unsightly—let us say it was a slogan saying “The City of 
Bunbury council are a pack of ****” — 

Mr G.M. Castrilli: Pick on another council!  

Mr W.J. JOHNSTON: I am just picking on that one, to make sure nobody in my own electorate gets upset! It 
could have political content—that is the sort of thing I raise. Given other matters, like High Court decisions 
about free speech, how do we get around this question about what is acceptable to a landowner but unacceptable, 
for a narrower reason perhaps, by a council?  

Mr G.M. CASTRILLI: It depends on who the owner is. He could be a complete right winger and allow all sorts 
of antiracist comments, whatever he thinks might be acceptable to him, but it is not acceptable to local 
government. Local government can then go and request that to be removed. If the owner objects to that, he can 
either lodge an appeal or go to the State Administrative Tribunal. There are those two mechanisms. If the owner 
feels that it is not fair, then ultimately he can go to SAT and get a determination.  

Mr W.J. JOHNSTON: Is the minister satisfied that going to SAT would be done in a short enough period to 
ensure the council had not destroyed the political content or the private artwork?  

Mr G.M. CASTRILLI: I think so. I would say yes. There is an element of commonsense in all of this. That is a 
provision that the owner has—he can appeal or go straight to SAT. I think that is the ultimate.  

Clause put and passed.  

Clauses 47 and 48 put and passed. 

Title put and passed.   

Third Reading 

Bill read a third time, on motion by Mr G.M. Castrilli (Minister for Local Government), and passed. 
 


